# ACCEPTED VERSION

Carol Johnson

What COVID-19 revealed about gender equality policy framing Australian Journal of Political Science, 2022; 57(1):93-112

© 2022 Australian Political Studies Association

This is an Accepted Manuscript of an article published by Taylor & Francis in **Australian Journal of Political Science**, on 04 Jan 2022 available online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2021.2023094

#### **PERMISSIONS**

https://authorservices.taylorandfrancis.com/research-impact/sharing-versions-of-journal-articles/

## Accepted manuscript (AM)

## 18 Month Embargo

**How can I share it?** As a Taylor & Francis author, you can post your Accepted Manuscript (AM) on your personal website at any point after publication of your article (this includes posting to Facebook, Google groups, and LinkedIn, plus linking from Twitter).

Embargoes apply if you are posting the AM to an institutional or subject repository, or to a scholarly collaboration network such as Mendeley. (You can find embargo and other information for all our journals by searching in the open access cost finder tool.)

Which license should I use to share the AM? – Read our advice on Creative Commons license choices for AM sharing.

To encourage citation of your work (and be able to monitor and understand who is reading it using article metrics), we recommend that you insert a link from your posted AM to the published article on Taylor & Francis Online with the following text, including the DOI:

"This is an Accepted Manuscript of an article published by Taylor & Francis in [JOURNAL TITLE] on [date of publication], available online: http://www.tandfonline.com/[Article DOI]."

## 26 July 2023

The Version of Record of this article has been published and is available in <u>Australian</u> <u>Journal of Political Science</u>, 2022, DOI: <u>10.1080/10361146.2021.2023094</u>

(Accepted for publication format).

What COVID-19 revealed about gender equality policy framing.<sup>1</sup>

**Abstract** 

COVID-19 has shone a spotlight on many areas of inequality. Despite its public commitment to gender equality, Australia's Morrison government has been accused of implementing economic stimulus policies in response to the pandemic that are often 'gender blind' and disadvantage women. This article examines both the Morrison government's gender equality policies and key criticisms of its economic measures. It argues that the government's claimed 'gender blindness' results not so much from an opposition to gender equality policy as from a particular neoliberal framing of it.

**Keywords:** gender equality, women, COVID-19, neoliberalism, policy framing.

Introduction

COVID-19 has been described as 'the great revealer' of inequality (Corak 2020).

United Nations Secretary-General António Guterres (2020) argues that: 'COVID-19 has been likened to an X-ray internationally, revealing fractures in the fragile skeleton of

\_

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Research for this article was funded by the Australian Research Council (DP180100251). The views expressed are those of the author. My thanks for useful editorial and reviewer feedback and to Katrina Stats for her research assistance on some key sections.

the societies we have built'. This article focuses on what the pandemic has revealed about federal government gender equality policies in Australia and their influence on how the government addressed the gendered impacts of COVID. The IMF (Georgieva et al. 2020) warned that COVID-19 could undermine years of work on gender equality, arguing that: 'It is crucial that policymakers adopt measures to limit the scarring effects of the pandemic on women.' Similarly, Australia's Sex Discrimination Commissioner Kate Jenkins (in Tuohy 2020) noted that COVID had 'highlighted in razor sharp focus how gender inequality can be amplified in a crisis situation'. She added that: 'This is laying the groundwork for some pretty serious poverty for women in the future if you piece it all together.'

Yet, despite its public commitment to gender equality, this article will cover the views of a range of critics, from academic commentators and representatives of think tanks and NGOs to political opponents, who argue that the COVID-19 pandemic in Australia has revealed deficiencies in the Morrison government's policies that have increased Australian women's vulnerability in a time of pandemic. This article analyses the government's gender equality policies along with key economic policies introduced to counter the pandemic's impact such as JobKeeper and the 2020-21 Budget measures. A major emphasis is placed on analysing policy framing by key Liberal Party politicians given that the National Party of Australia is both the junior partner in the Coalition and its ministers had less relevant portfolios. Based on an analysis of government policies, it will be argued that the Liberal framing of gender equality issues was influenced by broader neoliberal economic policy conceptions that then shaped how the government addressed the gender inequality impacts of COVID. There is a long history of Australian feminist policy analysis that emphasises the negative impact of conventional economic thinking on issues of gender equality, indeed this has been an issue since the

early days of so-called 'second wave' feminism's engagement with the Australian state (see e.g. Dowse 1983; Sharp and Broomhill 1988; Sawer 1990). This article adds to that broader literature by focusing on the Morrison government's policy framing and analysing the implications for gender equality policy in the context of the pandemic.

While the Morrison government's approach reveals elements of gender blindness that initially seem similar to those exhibited by previous governments that were more hostile to feminism, it will be argued here that the current forms of government gender blindness arise not from a denial of gender inequality *per se* but rather from a particular neoliberal framing of it. The focus here will be on the Liberals given that they were in office during the pandemic. However, it should be noted that neoliberalism also influenced some past Labor government policies, albeit to a lesser extent (Harris Rimmer and Sawer, 2016; Johnson 2019b, 61-69). Labor has been less influenced by neoliberalism in Opposition (Johnson 2019b, 69-71).

## The use of framing analysis

This article draws on feminist scholarship which emphasises the importance of policy framing. Ryan and Gamson (2006, 13) explain that a 'frame is a thought organizer, highlighting certain events and facts as important and rendering others invisible.' Consequently, Bacchi (1999, 207) and Lombardo et al. (2009) point out that gender framing has major implications for outcomes as particular discursive constructions of policy issues influence conceptions of where the solutions lie. Gender equality itself can be framed in multiple ways, including in ones which privilege market-oriented objectives, despite these often being gender blind and potentially having negative implications for many women (Lombardo et al. 2009, 6).

Yet, such market-oriented neoliberal perspectives increasingly influenced concepts of gender equality from the late twentieth century on, despite neoliberalism having long been criticised by feminist economists for resulting in unequal gender outcomes (Agenjo-Calderón and Gálvez-Muñoz 2019). Neoliberal policy frameworks in Australia privileged free markets, deregulation and self-reliance over government intervention and emphasised individual choice over conceptions of gendered social disadvantage (Sawer 2007, 20). The policy implications for women ranged from funding cuts to established women's services to an increased gendered caring role for women as they stepped in to look after family members as government services reduced. Meanwhile, labour market deregulation left many female-dominated industries particularly vulnerable. Crucially, the influence of market-driven perspectives also led to a reduction in explicitly designated policy machinery for women, undermining a previous understanding that general policy settings were rarely gender-neutral and therefore required specialist feminist-influenced oversight and advice (Sawer 2007, 20-21; Harris Rimmer and Sawer 2016).

In short, framing analysis, such as the one to be undertaken in this article, can help us to understand not only how policies are shaped but also how the constraints of that framing influence policy outcomes. While this article focuses on the pandemic period, the analysis briefly outlines key policy frames underlying government statements and policies relevant to gender equality from the period of the Abbott government (2013) on. Relevant primary sources analysed include politicians' statements justifying and explaining policy positions and key policy documents such as budget papers. A wide range of policy issues relevant to women were analysed in order to identify assumptions, interpretations and 'thought organisers' underlying the policies and the associated policy frames. Policy issues examined ranged from economic

stimulus measures, and economic related measures such as education, training and employment, welfare and superannuation to specific gender equality measures, including domestic violence policy. Neoliberal economic frameworks, of the type described above, were identified as still being a dominant influence across policy areas.

This article argues that the government's pandemic response was strongly influenced by that prior neoliberal policy framing. A major government economic framing assumption is that markets are not only gender-neutral but that they can and will drive greater gender equality. The government therefore tends to remain confident that their general economic measures will automatically benefit women — a confidence that can both reduce the need for in-depth gender analyses and downplay alternative conceptions of women's structural economic disadvantage. A neoliberal emphasis on individualism, and related downplaying of structural economic disadvantage, also intersects with the government's distrust of so-called 'identity politics'. In other words, the article both identifies the key framing influencing Morrison government gender equality policies and uses an analysis of that framing to better understand those policies.

The analysis will begin with a discussion of the gender equality policies of the Morrison government's immediate predecessors' and their influence on the Morrison's government's initial policies before proceeding to analysing the government's policy measures after the pandemic struck.

#### **The Morrison Government**

The Morrison government (2018-) came into office in circumstances that seemed unpropitious for gender equality policy. Morrison's predecessor as Prime Minister, Malcolm Turnbull (2015-18), was a moderate rather than socially conservative Liberal. By contrast, Morrison is a Pentecostal Christian who has exhibited socially conservative

beliefs on issues ranging from abortion to same-sex marriage (*Hansard* 2011; *SBS News* 2019). Morrison's (2021b) belief in God-given individual characteristics has reinforced his opposition to so-called 'identity politics'. Furthermore, following Turnbull's removal, various Liberal women MPs (e.g. Banks 2018; Bishop 2018; Reynolds in *Hansard* 2018a; O'Dwyer 2018d), including some who had carefully avoided identifying as feminist, suggested that the Liberal party had major gender equality issues. Morrison (2019) responded by going into damage control, affirming his government's ongoing commitment to gender equality and proclaiming that seven women members constituted 'the highest number ever in any Australian Cabinet'.

# Neoliberal framing: Choice, aspiration and a business case for gender equality

An examination of key policies reveals that the previous Abbott and Turnbull governments' gender equality policies were significantly influenced by the free market, neoliberal framing discussed above (Harris Rimmer and Sawer 2016, 753-54; Johnson 2019a, 202-209). Both governments focused on encouraging individual choice and aspiration while making a business case for equality of opportunity. As Abbott's Minister assisting the Prime Minister for Women, Michaelia Cash (2014) stated: 'We are... firm believers in the ability of industry...to recognise the strong business case for more diverse leadership, and to take the initiative to create cultural change within their workplaces.'

Such perspectives continued under Morrison with Turnbull's Minister for Women, Kelly O'Dwyer, retaining her position. Shortly after Morrison became Prime Minister, O'Dwyer summarised successive Coalition governments' achievements and

commitments, while acknowledging women's continuing inequality in areas ranging from graduate pay to women's underrepresentation in STEM and older women's poor financial position. O'Dwyer (2018a) emphasised the government's role in creating jobs for women while highlighting that the gender pay gap had 'reduced to a record low of 14.5 per cent from 17.2 per cent under the previous Labor government'. Although, O'Dwyer didn't mention that Labor's poor figures reflected the high wages paid in predominantly male jobs during the mining boom (McCutchan 2018). O'Dwyer emphasised that over half of all participants in the New Enterprise Incentive Scheme were women (O'Dwyer 2018a) and pledged \$3.6 million government funding for a new Future Female Entrepreneurs program (O'Dwyer and Frydenberg 2018b).

## Free market approaches to pay equity issues

Given neoliberal policy framing influences, much of the government's policy focus was on encouraging private business, entrepreneurship and aspiration and equality of opportunity over equality of outcomes. There was significantly less support for lower paid women wage workers. O'Dwyer (2018e) did announce increased funding for monitoring of the gender pay gap. However, given the Coalition's opposition to government intervention and belief in market solutions to gender equality, she implied that lower female wages arose because of an oversight, rather than from any endemic discrimination or from employers' financial advantage in paying women less. O'Dwyer (2018c) claimed that 'there are some workplaces that don't fully understand that there is in fact a gender pay gap. When they have that information they can take action.'
O'Dwyer (2018c) rejected calls for tougher regulatory oversight of employers' gender pay inequities, either along the lines advocated by Labor or by the British Conservative

Government, stating that 'we're not going to be punitive here. We want to work together with employers....'

Indeed, the Abbott government (2013-15) had previously prevented the implementation of Labor government measures which strengthened business equal pay reporting requirements (Abetz and Cash 2015). The Abbott government also opposed a comparable work equal pay claim for childcare workers, following a successful case under Labor's Fair Work Act (2009) that increased pay equity for some social and community services sector workers, citing concerns over flow-on effects for other industries (Hannan and Karvalas 2014). O'Dwyer also dismissed concerns regarding the high number of women working in casual jobs. She denied that pay and conditions were generally poor for casual workers and emphasised individual choice, arguing that many chose to stay casual and 'it's important to give people flexibility.... in the way that they manage their lives' (O'Dwyer 2018f). The Morrison government retained Coalition support for non-interventionist pay equity measures despite evidence of a decline in employers taking action to improve pay equity and the total remuneration gap still being 20.1 per cent (WGEA 2020b).

## Self-reliance and financial resilience

Despite downplaying women's overrepresentation in low paid, precarious work, the Government emphasised encouraging women's financial resilience, arguing that self-reliance and independence would increase women's 'options and choices' (O'Dwyer in Murphy 2018). Indeed, building individual 'financial security' was seen as the key to enabling women 'to live the best life they can live' and being able to seize 'the opportunities open to them' (O'Dwyer in Murphy 2018). The government's Women's Economic Security Statement measures, including a focus on entrepreneurship and

facilitating women moving from welfare dependency to work, aimed to encourage empowerment and increase choice on 'our ongoing journey... to gender equality' (O'Dwyer 2018b). In short, the government's conception of gender equality reflected a neoliberal emphasis on self-reliance and individual choice (Sawer 2007, 20) that was then incorporated into ongoing Coalition government policy

## Gendered care responsibilities

However, O'Dwyer did suggest that a lack of workplace flexibility for men to take on caring responsibilities influenced the life choices women made and contributed to the gender pay gap (O'Dwyer and Frydenberg 2018a). When O'Dwyer (Hansard 2019) resigned before the 2019 election, she thanked her husband for his childcare assistance. Yet, O'Dwyer's commitment to men sharing such work was greater than some of her colleagues. Prime Minister Morrison and Treasurer Frydenberg left the day to day practical tasks of responsibility for their young children predominantly to their wives to manage (Crabb, 2019, 3-5). As we shall see later in this article, and despite O'Dwyer's comments, the Coalition government was frequently to neglect the gender equality implications of women's caring work.

# The impact of the Pandemic on Women

For all the social and economic reasons discussed above, Australian women were already in a vulnerable position when the pandemic hit. However, key elements of the government's policy discussed above, including a confidence in positive market outcomes, a focus on individual choice and self-reliance, the lack of remediation for low

paid, precarious female work and a lack of focus on (predominantly) women's caring responsibilities for children, were to influence the Morrison government's response to the impact of COVID-19 on Australian women.

While female-dominated industries such as nursing and aged care were at the forefront of combatting the virus, other high areas of female employment were amongst those most affected. As one report concluded regarding the 2020 impacts:

Women's jobs were hit harder than men's during the COVID lockdowns. At the peak in April, almost 8 per cent of Australian women had lost their jobs, and women's total hours worked were down 12 per cent. The figures for men were 4 per cent and 7 per cent (Wood et al. 2021, 3).

Even those women who recovered work potentially suffered long-term economic "scarring" that could impact future career progression, the gender wage gap and retirement income (Wood et al. 20201, 24-29). Furthermore, 60 per cent of new jobs created from May 2020 were casual and women were employed in 62 per cent of those jobs (Centre for Future Work 2021, 11). Women's workforce participation also decreased as a result of lockdowns and restrictions, exacerbated by increased gendered caring responsibilities such as women caring for children prevented from going to school, resulting in women reducing or leaving paid work, as well as job losses (Pennington 2021, 2). The 2021 COVID outbreaks had similar effects. ABS figures showed women's participation rate dropped more than men's and more women than men worked zero hours (ABS 2021b; ABS 2021a). From May-August 2021 women's employment dropped 90,000, men's by 25,000 (Borland 2021). Further figures, related to the dates specific government statements were made, will be given later in this article.

Meanwhile, women's caring role in the home increased substantially, especially during initial periods of childcare and school shutdowns. ABS (2020b) figures stated that 46 per cent of women compared with 17 per cent of men stayed at home to look

after children full-time by themselves due to COVID. Treasurer Josh Frydenberg (2020b) seemed to assume that women would be primarily responsible for homeschooling when he referred to the pressure 'on young women who are trying to home school their kids'thereby also arguably revealing the neoliberal-influenced tendency to neglect the private caring work that underpins the public economy.

# Government economic and social policies for tackling the pandemic

Morrison (2020d) acknowledged that COVID had a 'disproportionate impact on women' because of the pandemic's effects on female-dominated areas of employment such as accommodation, hospitality and retail. Similarly, Treasurer Frydenberg (2020d) acknowledged that 'women have experienced higher job losses than men'. Nonetheless, it will be argued below that the government's existing gender equality policies had not been designed to address such impacts given the neoliberal ideological framing identified above. The government's focus on market-led solutions to gender inequality was particularly unsuited to cope with a situation in which a pandemic, and government restrictions on business designed to address it, undermined normal market functioning and severely constrained opportunities for choice and aspiration. Meanwhile, the government's belief that market mechanisms would facilitate gender equality contributed to a view that eventually removing government restrictions would be largely sufficient to facilitate gender equality. As we have seen, the federal government's policies had also downplayed issues of women's low pay and precarious work in highly impacted sectors such as accommodation, hospitality and retail. Frydenberg (2020e) stated that the world was facing 'the most severe global economic crisis since the Great Depression' and that 'in the space of just one month, more than

one million Australians lost their jobs or saw their working hours reduced to zero' (Frydenberg 2020e). Consequently, the government introduced a suite of pandemic economic measures during 2020. Key initial measures to be discussed here include JobKeeper, a wage subsidy scheme designed to retain workers' relationship with their employer; HomeBuilder, a subsidy scheme for the construction industry and JobMaker, a business hiring credit scheme. As they massively increased government debt to stimulate the economy, Morrison (2020b) and Frydenberg (2020c) declared that ideology had been set aside to defeat the virus. Nonetheless, as we shall see, the government hadn't substantially reworked its ideological framing of gender issues.

Labor and other critics to be discussed below argued that government policy not only failed to address many issues women were facing but sometimes added to their problems. (The Greens also mounted substantial criticisms but this article particularly focuses on analysing Labor critiques as the alternative party of government). It is to an analysis of what those criticisms reveal about alternative framings of gender inequality policy, largely based around conceptions of women's structural disadvantage (see further Wong 2021), that the discussion will now turn.

## Gender and Employment

Labor politicians argued that the government's JobKeeper eligibility requirements (ATO 2020) excluded many women in low-paid, precarious work who had been employed for less than twelve months. Labor Senator Pratt noted that 'the majority of the casuals excluded from JobKeeper are women, including more than 200,000 women in retail and fast food alone.' (Hansard 2020b) In addition to initial Bankwest data (Cassells and Duncan 2020a, 1) cited by Pratt, subsequent research (Cassells and

Duncan 2020b, 1) pointed out that JobKeeper's length of employment requirements could also discriminate against parents re-entering the workforce, thereby disproportionately excluding women. Some industries with high female employment levels were also effectively excluded from JobKeeper, such as local government and universities (Batchelor 2020, 5).

Critics to be discussed below argued that the 2020 budget was really about men's jobs rather than jobs per se, thereby revealing gender biases in conceptions of the economy that are common in traditional economic thought, including neoliberalism (Becchio 2019, 1-15, 182-216). The government's *Home Builder* (Australian Government 2020) package focused on funding jobs in construction, despite critics arguing that funding in female dominated areas such as education, health, accommodation and food services would generate far greater employment (Richardson and Denniss 2020, 9). Quiggin (2020) argued that the government's focus 'on the kinds of workers (mostly men) who wear hard hats and hi-vis clothing' supported industries with a declining share of the workforce while neglecting the jobs most impacted by COVID. In 2018-19, 87.9 per cent of workers in construction were male and 85.1 per cent of technicians and trades workers while women made up 78.2 per cent of workers in health care and social assistance and 71.9 per cent of workers in education and training (ABS 2019). In Wood et al's (2020) words, 'this budget overlooks the hard hit in favour of the hard hat'. Furthermore, the high earnings growth in the Construction industry subsequently contributed to a rise in the Gender Pay Gap to 14.2 per cent for full-time employees (WGEA 2021). Labor critics argued that the government's Home Builder package excluded social housing, yet '62 per cent of tenants in social and public housing are women. We know that more women require social housing' (Gallagher in Hansard 2020c). Other experts (NFAW 2020) pointed out that the tax concessions and

cuts designed to stimulate economic growth (in line with neoliberal principles) would disproportionately benefit male-dominated industries and higher paid, predominantly male, taxpayers. Furthermore, the government's JobMaker business hiring credit scheme excluded the older unemployed, of which women made up the majority (NFAW 2020), and risked older women being replaced by younger (possibly male) workers. Overall, Labor Leader, Anthony Albanese (2020), argued that: 'Women have suffered most during the pandemic, but are reduced to a footnote.'

The new Minister for Women, Marise Payne (*Hansard* 2020a) responded to such criticisms by reiterating claims that the government was improving the job prospects of both men and women and had a better record on workforce participation and pay equity than Labor. Senator Seselja (*Hansard* 2020d) accused Labor of attacking government policy solely because there were 'a lot of men who work in construction'. Senator Brockman argued in June 2020 (*Hansard* 2020e) that women's jobs were already recovering.

....women in the workforce were impacted very, very hard by the crisis..... But does the Labor Party ever raise the fact that the latest ABS stats also show that jobs for women recovered at 1.4 per cent whereas jobs for men only recovered at 0.4 per cent. Do you ever talk about the identity politics of that? Of course you don't, because it doesn't fit into your narrative. It doesn't fit into this politics of identity that you are seeking to continually drive (*Hansard* 2020f).

Brockman's point about identity politics will be returned to later. Labor's Clare O'Neil (2020) has also stressed the importance of recognising areas of male employment that have been detrimentally impacted. However, Brockman's figures overlooked that the female participation rate had dropped by 2.9 versus 1.9 per cent for men (ABS 2020e). Using *percentage* figures concealed that more women work part-time and had lost 224,500 jobs compared with 149,300 for men (Richardson and Denniss 2020, 2-3). More women than men worked zero hours (ABS 2020d; WGEA

2020a). While female hours increased (ABS 2020a) compared with male hours in June 2020, the ABS (2020a) cautioned that: 'Hours worked for females were still around 7.3 per cent below March, compared to 6.5 per cent for males,' given previous bigger falls in hours for women (ABS 2020c). In May 2020, women's underemployment was 14.1 per cent as opposed to men's underemployment of 12.2 per cent (National Skills Commission 2020, 18). The situation for women was even worse in states such as Victoria, with women also less likely to have paid leave entitlements (Batchelor 2020, 2; Equity Economics 2020, 1).

In short, women's employment was still in crisis. Nonetheless, in May 2020, Prime Minister Scott Morrison (2020a) also seemed confident women's jobs would bounce back once the pandemic was over, reflecting the Coalition's pre-existing framing of the market as not just gender neutral but as actively facilitating gender equality

where we were most successful going into the pandemic in our economy was with job creation for women in the workforce... what we are seeing in our workforce it is often and usually women who are getting the bigger share of those new jobs.

Meanwhile Minister for Industrial Relations Christian Porter (*Hansard* 2020i), drew on neoliberal-influenced critiques of allegedly excessive regulations to argue that new jobs for women could be generated in hard hit areas such as accommodation and food services by revising awards.

Above all, Morrison (*Hansard* 2020j) asserted that women would benefit from the 2020 Budget measures since they also ran small businesses, drove cars and wanted to study science and technology. Like Ley and Brockman, he denounced criticisms as divisive.

This is about a Budget of bringing all Australians together in the national interest, to get us through. And there will be voices that will try and set young people against older people, women against men, jobs in one sector versus

jobs in another sector - they are the voices of division that will undermine the future economic prosperity of all Australians. (Morrison 2020c)

Such comments also reflected the government's underlying economic framework in which structural disadvantage was downplayed and the market largely constructed as positive for gender equality. The government continued quoting figures suggesting that women's employment had already recovered better than male employment (Andrews 2020). Yet, in addition to contrary figures already given above, a month after the October 2020-21 Budget, the official unemployment rate for women was 7.1 per cent and 6.5 per cent for men (Nahum and Stanford 2020, 18). In November 2020, 15.2 per cent of women in the labour force were either unemployed or underemployed compared to 11.7 per cent of men (Jericho 2020).

Furthermore, government responses failed to address the ongoing gender inequality in precarious employment which the pandemic had highlighted. While the government subsequently introduced legislation (Hansard 2020k) that aimed to address issues of conversion from casual to permanent work, it mainly addressed a court judgment that could have seen employers paying misclassified casuals an estimated \$39 billion bill (Karp 2020). Women casual workers weren't specifically mentioned in the Industrial Relations Minister's second reading speech (Porter in *Hansard* 2020k). Unions argued that the bill would take away essential rights and contribute to additional workers being classified as casual (Karp 2020).

By contrast, other lessons revealed by the pandemic, such as the need to build up technical skills and sovereign capability in the (male dominated) field of manufacturing, were explicitly addressed in the Budget (Frydenberg 2020a). The government's sovereign capability measures did not include ones designed to favour companies with good gender equity outcomes. Karen Andrews (2020), the Minister for Industry, Science and Technology, argued women would benefit from technical training and

other general budget measures, while reiterating that: 'We are not going to set up a contest between men and women - we are here for all Australians.' A neoliberal emphasis on choice was evident, with Andrews (2020) arguing that the low number of women in STEM was due to the study choices that young girls made and pledging budget support for a mere 500 female cadetships. Meanwhile, the government's measures to cut costs in some science and technology university courses. while increasing costs in the female-dominated humanities and social sciences, particularly penalised women (Grannaway and Dunn 2020).

# Childcare and women's employment

The government initially provided significant support for childcare to encourage parents (particularly women) to keep working. Yet Labor Senator Katy Gallagher (*Hansard* 2020c) pointed out that the female dominated Childcare industry was the first industry to have JobKeeper removed. An estimated 94.2 per cent of child educators are women (WGEA 2020a, 4). Sussan Ley MP (*Hansard* 2020h) responded by arguing that the government had previously provided significant financial support for childcare. Indeed, childcare had briefly been free (David 2020). Ley also argued that Labor members were critical because of their own ideological framing:

And, yes, we support our educators for the early learning that they deliver.... The most important thing we can do is keep the centres open.... But that's not what you hear from the opposition, because what you hear from the opposition is this long, ongoing, bleak, dreary narrative about entrenched disadvantage. And, you know, it's just so last century. I see the opportunities for women in the modern world, and coming out of this pandemic, as giving families and communities something that adds to their choices (*Hansard* 2020h).

Senator Brockman (*Hansard* 2020f) had made a similar point in his critique of Labor's so-called 'identity' politics. Yet such critiques reflected the government's discursive

policy framing that has been discussed previously and meant that many Liberal politicians did not see a need to acknowledge and address gendered structural disadvantage. Similarly, the major confidence in market outcomes and the failure to take critiques of their own policies on board suggested that the government's policies would not include major measures addressing the gender inequality that COVID had so tellingly revealed.

## Women's economic security

The government's economic policy response still reflected a neoliberal focus on financial self-reliance and individual capability. A government scheme allowed up to two payments of \$10,000 to be withdrawn from personal superannuation during the pandemic crisis, despite women's low superannuation levels (Hodgson 2020). Labor MP Julie Collins (Hansard 2020g) noted 'that women already retire with half the superannuation balances of men' and yet 'Treasury did no modelling on the impact based on gender prior to this decision'. Jane Hume (2020), Assistant Minister for Superannuation, Financial Services and Financial Technology, was criticised for suggesting that women's lack of capability due to poor financial literacy was a major factor in their poor retirement income outcomes, rather than the impact of workplace discrimination and caring responsibilities on women's careers and wages. Furthermore, women had a higher rate of financial and budget management skills on issues other than long-term investment strategies (Ziwica 2020). The influence of the Coalition's prior emphasis on women's individual capability and economic self-reliance was therefore still evident, including in the downplaying of structural social and economic factors on women's retirement incomes.

The Morrison government received a much more favourable response to its domestic violence measures. The government announced \$150 million additional funding for domestic violence services in March 2020, acknowledging that lockdowns could confine women to the very homes in which they were in danger (Morrison et al. 2020). This was subsequently to be increased to \$1.1 billion for women's safety measures in the 2021-2 Budget (Payne et al. 2021, 2). Harris Rimmer and Sawer (2016, 753-54) have suggested that neoliberal governments find it easier to commit to countering domestic violence than some other gender equality measures because it doesn't involve forms of economic redistribution. Their argument helps explain the government's previous support for the Fair Work commission's decision to only provide five days *unpaid* domestic violence leave rather than the ten days of *paid* leave requested by the ACTU (O'Dwyer 2018f; Hansard 2018b), although there were subsequent suggestions that might be reconsidered (Payne et al. 2021, 17). Countering domestic violence is also compatible with conservative ideas that it is the traditional role of men to protect women.

The government has subsequently committed to developing a new National Plan for ending violence against women and children that will draw on input from the 2021 National Summit on Women's Safety and address multiple forms of inequality (Ruston and Payne 2021). However, while Patty Kinnersly, the CEO of Our Watch, the leading Australian organisation for preventing violence against women and children, declared herself 'hopeful' for positive government action following the summit, she also emphasised that a broader change in government policy to empower women was necessary. Kinnersly asked whether the government would 'apply a gendered lens to

their policies to make sure that they're not accidentally disadvantaging women? Do they take a greater leadership role on gender equality, workplace sexual assault, the pay gap?' (cited in Hall 2021). Notably, while the government has introduced welcome changes in some areas of sexual harassment legislation, it has not yet agreed to (more market interventionist) recommendations to place a positive onus on employers to prevent sexual harassment and discrimination (Hamann 2021).

## Accusations of gender-blindness and the government's new gender 'lens'

Kinnersly's reference to 'a gendered lens' reflects a common accusation that many of the Morrison government's broader policies have been gender-blind. Feminist commentators (Sharp et al. 2020) had predicted that the 2020-21 budget would not adequately address the needs of women, highlighting the Abbott government's abolition of gender impact budget statements. Such statements had provided detailed assessments of the gender impact of general government budget measures based on an understanding of the different social and economic position of men and women. The required departmental gender assessments of proposed policies often resulted in improved policy outcomes (Sharp et al. 2020). As we have seen, the 2020-21 Budget did indeed face widespread criticism for its failure to recognise and address gender disadvantage. The Per Capita thinktank (2020) tweeted that 'the \$240 million commitment to women is 0.038 per cent of the total budget deficit. A third of one per cent. That's not a gender lens, it's not even a microscope'.

However, the government continued to reject such criticisms. Crabb (2020) reported that the Prime Minister's department had contacted one commentator who had

criticised gender inequities in the budget in order to assert that 'nothing in the budget is gendered.' Another commentator responded forcefully:

As for the claim that nothing in the budget was gendered – that's the point. Proudly declaring that no gender analysis was done on the budget reveals a disturbing ignorance of the inherent bias in our economic system...A budget that treats everyone equally, ignoring the fact that women start from a place of significant disadvantage on almost every meaningful economic measure, simply entrenches gender inequality and, in light of the disproportionate impact of the current recession on women, actually risks sending us backwards (Dawson 2020).

Furthermore, while some women did undoubtedly benefit from the government's general measures, the 2020-21 Budget still revealed the same neoliberal economic features in the government's framing of gender equality policy that have already been identified in this article.

Accusations of gender blindness have a point given the government's failure to apply a prior gender lens to budget proposals. Gender equality has not been a high priority for the Morrison government. Government policies, and conceptions of the economic, have often favoured areas of employment that were male dominated (while frequently suggesting such domination resulted from women's choices). However, this was not the same as the gender blindness of old. For example, during the Howard Coalition government (1996-2007) neoliberal economics was combined with an active opposition to feminism. A focus on the family tended to replace explicit mention of women's inequality, feminist calls for gender equality were constructed as discriminating against stay-at-home mothers and feminists were depicted as just another self-serving, elite, 'special interest' (Sawer 2007; Johnson 2000, 70-87). Howard (2003) rarely endorsed the 'equality of men and women,' except in the context of critiquing radical Islamist views on gender. By contrast, the Morrison government's form of gender blindness arose not from an active opposition to gender equality policies but from a particular form of them.

While this article has primarily focused on the government's immediate 2020 response to the pandemic, later developments have not suggested that the government has fundamentally changed its approach. In response to various scandals over the treatment of women, ranging from an alleged rape of a Liberal woman staffer in parliament house to continuing accusations of sexism by women politicians, Morrison (2021a) subsequently announced a raft of female ministerial changes designed to bring 'a fresh lens, in particular to achieving the outcomes, the results that we all want for Australian women across the country'. It apparently took women's issues being partly reframed as a political problem due to declining women's support in the polls (Martin 2021) for the Prime Minister to change his tone on the issue of a gender 'lens'.

While remaining critical of some policies, several feminist commentators (NFAW 2021) subsequently welcomed funding increases in areas such as childcare, anti-domestic violence measures and women's health (that totalled around \$3.4 billion in the 2021-22 budget if the \$1.7 billion for childcare is included). However, the newly resurrected *Women's Budget Statement* tended to list funded policies it was claimed would benefit women, rather than providing a detailed analysis of the gendered impact of all measures in the budget, as such *Statements* were originally designed to do (Sharp et al. 2020).

In short, the government's increased funding for perceived women's issues in the 2021-2 Budget was still not accompanied by a fundamental shift in regard to market interventions. For example, although the *Statement* mentioned that women's work was frequently undervalued (Payne et al. 2021, 36), the government did not reconsider its

previous opposition to more interventionist measures in regard to equal pay. Similarly, the government's measures addressing a Royal Commission-identified crisis in Aged Care potentially potentially facilitated more employment in a female dominated industry but without addressing improving the associated low pay and poor conditions (Clun 2021). While more casuals denied the abolished JobKeeper were eligible for the temporary COVID disaster payment, a reduction in JobSeeker benefits saw many women pushed back into poverty (Bessell 2021). The government is not addressing the many forms of workforce gender inequality that became even more evident during the pandemic (Foley and Cooper 2021). Measures designed to enable single parents to take out mortgages to purchase homes (Frydenberg 2021), were still based on neoliberal conceptions privileging private property ownership rather than investing in social housing and could result in women taking on unaffordable debt. In short, while the government has been prepared to spend more money, partly to address an electoral problem, the 2021-2 Budget does not reveal a fundamental reconsideration of the issues raised by the previous policies analysed here.

#### Conclusion

As pointed out previously, there is a long history of policies on gender equality in Australia (as elsewhere) being constrained and shaped by the economic orthodoxies and frameworks of the day, albeit not usually in the context of a global pandemic. This article is contributing to the broader literature on that topic by analysing the relevant policies of the Morrison government during COVID-19. The Morrison government's gender equality policies have centred around (market-driven) individualism, aspiration and choice. The government opposed being too interventionist in the market, including by addressing the low paid and precarious nature of the work of many women. It was a

framing of gender equality policy that was arguably not best suited to addressing a situation in which a pandemic, and the government's resulting health measures, suppressed the market, aspiration and choice and in which economically vulnerable women in low paid, precarious work were often those most impacted. Consequently, COVID-19 highlighted forms of gender inequality that existing government policy frameworks were ill-equipped to address. By contrast, and despite its own chequered history, the Labor Opposition advocated differently framed policies that were constructed around conceptions of women's structural disadvantage. While the government rethought other ideological frameworks, such as its attitude to deficits, it did not rethink its framing of gender equality policy. COVID-19 may have been a 'great revealer' of gender inequality in Australia but it has not been a great transformer of government policies designed to address it.

#### References

- Abetz, Eric and Michaelia Cash. 2015. *Gender reporting must drive cultural change*. Media release, February 25, <a href="http://ministers.employment.gov.au/abetz/gender-reporting-must-drive-cultural-change">http://ministers.employment.gov.au/abetz/gender-reporting-must-drive-cultural-change</a>
- ABS [Australian Bureau of Statistics]. 2019. "Gender Indicators, Australia". November

  1. <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/people/people-and-communities/gender-indicators-australia/latest-release">https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/people/people-and-communities/gender-indicators-australia/latest-release</a>
- ABS. 2020a. *Employment, hours worked and unemployment rise in June*. Media release, 16 June. <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/media-centre/media-releases/employment-hours-worked-and-unemployment-rise-june">https://www.abs.gov.au/media-centre/media-releases/employment-hours-worked-and-unemployment-rise-june</a>
- ABS. 2020b. "ABS 4940.0 Household Impacts of COVID-19 Survey, 12-15 May 2020", May 29. https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4940.0
- ABS. 2020c. "Insights into hours worked, June 2020." June 16. https://www.abs.gov.au/articles/insights-hours-worked-june-2020
- ABS. 2020d. "Insights into hours worked, September 2020." October 15. https://www.abs.gov.au/articles/insights-hours-worked-september-2020

- ABS. 2020e. "Labour force, Australia." April 14.

  <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/labour/employment-and-unemployment/labour-force-australia/apr-2020">https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/labour/employment-and-unemployment/labour-force-australia/apr-2020</a>
- ABS. 2021a. "Insights into hours worked, August 2021."

  https://www.abs.gov.au/articles/insights-hours-worked-august-2021
- ABS. 2021b. "Labour Force Australia", released 16 September.

  <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/labour/employment-and-unemployment/labour-force-australia/latest-release">https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/labour/employment-and-unemployment/labour-force-australia/latest-release</a>
- Agenjo-Calderón, Astrid and Lina Gálvez-Muñoz, 2019. "Feminist Economics: Theoretical and Political Dimensions." *American Journal of Economics and Sociology* 78 (1) 2019: 137-66.
- AIFS [Australian Institute of Family Studies]. 2020. Families in Australia Survey: Life During COVID-19. July. <a href="https://aifs.gov.au/sites/default/files/publication-documents/covid-19-survey-report\_1\_early\_findings\_0.pdf">https://aifs.gov.au/sites/default/files/publication-documents/covid-19-survey-report\_1\_early\_findings\_0.pdf</a>
- Albanese, Anthony. 2020. "Budget Reply Speech." October 8.

  <a href="https://anthonyalbanese.com.au/anthony-albanese-speech-budget-in-reply-parliament-house-canberra-thursday-8-october-2020">https://anthonyalbanese.com.au/anthony-albanese-speech-budget-in-reply-parliament-house-canberra-thursday-8-october-2020</a>
- Andrews, Karen. 2020. Interview with Fran Kelly, ABC RN Breakfast. October 8.

  <a href="https://www.minister.industry.gov.au/ministers/karenandrews/transcripts/interview-fran-kelly-abc-rn-breakfast-0">https://www.minister.industry.gov.au/ministers/karenandrews/transcripts/interview-fran-kelly-abc-rn-breakfast-0</a>
- ATO [Australian Taxation Office]. 2020. "Your eligible employees. JobKeeper payment fact sheet for employers." Last modified 20 October.

  <a href="https://www.ato.gov.au/general/jobkeeper-payment/employers/your-eligible-employees/">https://www.ato.gov.au/general/jobkeeper-payment/employers/your-eligible-employees/</a>
- Australian Government, Department of Treasury. 2020. "Economic Response to the Coronavirus: HomeBuilder, fact sheet, 4 June". https://treasury.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-06/Fact\_sheet\_HomeBuilder.pdf
- Bacchi, Carol. 1999. Women, Policy and Politics: The Construction of Policy Problems. London: Sage.
- Banks, Julia. 2018. *Statement*. Media release, 29 August. <a href="http://juliabanks.com.au/media-release/statement/">http://juliabanks.com.au/media-release/statement/</a>
- Batchelor, Ryan. 2020. "The Impact of COVID-19 on women and work in Victoria." McKell Institute, Research Insights, August.

- https://mckellinstitute.org.au/app/uploads/McKell-Victoria-COVID-Impact-on-women-and-work-in-Victoria-1.pdf
- Becchio, Giandomenica. 2019. *A History of Feminist and Gender Economics*. London and New York: Routledge.
- Bessell, Sharon. 2021. Australia was a model for protecting people from COVID-19—and then we dumped half a million people back into poverty. The Conversation.

  12 August. Australia was a model for protecting people from COVID-19—and then we dumped half a million people back into poverty (theconversation.com)
- Bishop, Julie. 2018. "Keynote speech at the Women's Weekly Women of the Future Awards, Sydney, 5 September." <a href="https://www.juliebishop.com.au/womens-weekly-women-of-the-future-awards-sydney/">https://www.juliebishop.com.au/womens-weekly-women-of-the-future-awards-sydney/</a>
- Borland, Jeff. 2021. "Just 4.5% jobless during lockdowns? The unemployment rate is now meaningless." *The Conversation*, 16 September.

  <a href="https://theconversation.com/just-4-5-jobless-during-lockdowns-the-unemployment-rate-is-now-meaningless-167805">https://theconversation.com/just-4-5-jobless-during-lockdowns-the-unemployment-rate-is-now-meaningless-167805</a>
- Cash, Michaelia. 2014. "Speech to Australian Local Government Women's Association (ALGWA) Annual Breakfast, Canberra, 16 June." Media Centre. Canberra:

  Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet.

  <a href="https://minister.women.gov.au/media/2014-06-16/australian-local-government-womens-association-algwa-annual-breakfast-canberra">https://minister.women.gov.au/media/2014-06-16/australian-local-government-womens-association-algwa-annual-breakfast-canberra</a>
- Cassells, Rebecca and Alan Duncan. 2020a. "JobKeepers and JobSeekers: How many workers will lose and how many will gain." COVID-19 research brief #3.

  Bankwest Curtin Economics Centre. March 31.

  <a href="https://bcec.edu.au/assets/2020/03/BCEC-COVID19-Brief-3-Job-Seekers-and-Keepers\_FINAL.pdf">https://bcec.edu.au/assets/2020/03/BCEC-COVID19-Brief-3-Job-Seekers-and-Keepers\_FINAL.pdf</a>
- Cassells, Rebecca and Alan Duncan. 2020b. "Short-term and long-term casual workers:

  How different are they?" COVID-19 research brief #4. Bankwest Curtin

  Economics Centre. April 6. <a href="https://bcec.edu.au/assets/2020/04/BCEC-COVID19-Brief-4\_Casual\_Workers\_FINAL.pdf">https://bcec.edu.au/assets/2020/04/BCEC-COVID19-Brief-4\_Casual\_Workers\_FINAL.pdf</a>
- Centre for Future Work, 2021. "Briefing Paper: Budget Analysis 2021-22: Heroic Assumptions and Half Measures." The Australia Institute,

- https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/theausinstitute/pages/3490/attachments/original/1620797002/Budget\_Analysis\_2021\_FINAL.pdf?1620797002.
- Clun, Rachel. 2021. 'Some of the worst-paid people in the economy': Workers miss out in aged care reform. *Sydney Morning Herald*, 12 May.

  <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/some-of-the-worst-paid-people-in-the-economy-workers-miss-out-in-aged-care-reform-20210512-p57r5t.html">https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/some-of-the-worst-paid-people-in-the-economy-workers-miss-out-in-aged-care-reform-20210512-p57r5t.html</a>
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2011. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, August 24, column 9323.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2018a. Senate Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, August 23, column 5737-38.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2018b. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, September 13, column 8896-98.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2019. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, February 20, column 1178-79.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020a. Senate Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 3439-42.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020b. Senate Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 3441.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020c. Senate Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 3460.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020d. Senate Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 3460-61.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020e. Senate Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 3461-63.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020f. Senate Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 3463-64.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020g. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 4802.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020h. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 17, column 4806-67.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020i. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, June 18, column 4974.

- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020j. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, October 7, column 54.
- Commonwealth Parliament of Australia [Hansard]. 2020k. House of Representatives Parliamentary Debates, official Hansard, October 9, column 8.
- Corak, Miles. 2020. "COVID-19 is not the great leveller, it's the great revealer".

  \*\*Economics for Public Policy\* April 13. <a href="https://milescorak.com/2020/04/13/covid-19-is-not-the-great-leveller-its-the-great-revealer/">https://milescorak.com/2020/04/13/covid-19-is-not-the-great-leveller-its-the-great-revealer/</a>
- Crabb, Annabel. 2019. "Men at Work: Australia's Parenthood Trap." *Quarterly Essay* 75, September 9. <a href="https://www.quarterlyessay.com.au/essay/2019/09/men-atwork">https://www.quarterlyessay.com.au/essay/2019/09/men-atwork</a>
- Crabb, Annabel. 2020. "Can a Budget shaped by male leaders hope to deliver for the women hit hardest by this recession?" *ABC News*, October 10.

  <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-10-10/credible-women-can-a-budget-shaped-by-male-leaders-fix-the-urge/12747268">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-10-10/credible-women-can-a-budget-shaped-by-male-leaders-fix-the-urge/12747268</a>
- David, Fiona. 2020. "We need a new childcare system that encourages women to work, not punishes them for it." *The Conversation*. July 14.

  <a href="https://theconversation.com/we-need-a-new-childcare-system-that-encourages-women-to-work-not-punishes-them-for-it-142275">https://theconversation.com/we-need-a-new-childcare-system-that-encourages-women-to-work-not-punishes-them-for-it-142275</a>
- Dawson, Emma. 2020. "There are thousands of very credible women across Australia fighting for equal rights." *The Guardian*, October 8.

  <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/oct/08/there-are-thousands-of-very-credible-women-across-australia-fighting-for-equal-rights">https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/oct/08/there-are-thousands-of-very-credible-women-across-australia-fighting-for-equal-rights</a>
- Dowse, Sara. 1988. "The women's movement's fandango with the state: The movement's role in public policy since 1972." In *Women Social Welfare and the State*, edited by Cora V. Baldock and Bettina Cass, 207-8, second edition. Sydney: Allen and Unwin.
- .Equity Economics. 2020. "Gender-based impacts of COVID-19: Analysis shows that Victoria's opening up favours male over female jobs." Equity Economics. <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/539fdd0de4b09fc82dfddd08/t/5f57ccb960">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/539fdd0de4b09fc82dfddd08/t/5f57ccb960</a> 7469267f1fb88f/1599589607729/Gender-Based+Impacts+of+COVID-19-2.pdf
- Fair Work Act 2009 (Commonwealth). <a href="http://www8.austlii.edu.au/cgi-bin/viewdb/au/legis/cth/consol\_act/fwa2009114/">http://www8.austlii.edu.au/cgi-bin/viewdb/au/legis/cth/consol\_act/fwa2009114/</a>

- Foley, Meraiah and Rae Cooper. 2021. "Workplace Gender Equality in the Post-Pandemic Era: Where to Next?" *Journal of Industrial Relations*, 63 (4): 463-476,
- Frydenberg, Josh. 2020a. *Economic recovery plan for Australia*. Media release,
  Canberra: Department of Treasury. 6 October.
  <a href="https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/media-releases/economic-recovery-plan-australia">https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/media-releases/economic-recovery-plan-australia</a>
- Frydenberg, Josh, 2020b. Interview with Annelise Nielsen, AM Agenda, Sky News, 7

  August. Canberra: Department of Treasury.

  <a href="https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/transcripts/interview-annelise-nielsen-am-agenda-sky-news">https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/transcripts/interview-annelise-nielsen-am-agenda-sky-news</a>
- Frydenberg, Josh. 2020c. "Interview with David Speers, 12 April." *Insiders*, ABC. <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/insiders/josh-frydenberg-joins-insiders/12143636">https://www.abc.net.au/insiders/josh-frydenberg-joins-insiders/12143636</a>
- Frydenberg, Josh. 2020d. "National Press Club Address, Canberra, 24 July." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of Treasury.

  <a href="https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/speeches/national-press-club-address-canberra">https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/speeches/national-press-club-address-canberra</a>
- Frydenberg, Josh. 2020e. "Treasurer of the Commonwealth of Australia: Budget Speech 2020-21." Canberra. Department of Treasury.

  <a href="https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/speeches/budget-speech-2020-21">https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/speeches/budget-speech-2020-21</a>
- Frydenberg, Josh. 2021. Budget Speech 2021-22, 11 May. Department of Treasury.

  <a href="https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/speeches/budget-speech-2021-22">https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/josh-frydenberg-2018/speeches/budget-speech-2021-22</a>
- Georgieva, Kristalina, Stefania Fabrizio, Cheng Hoon Lim and Marina Tavares. 2020. "The COVID-19 gender gap." IMF (International Monetary Fund) blog. July 21. https://blogs.imf.org/2020/07/21/the-covid-19-gender-gap/
- Grannaway Deanne and Grace Dunn. 2020. "Why degree cost increases will hit women hardest." *The Conversation*, August 7. https://theconversation.com/why-degree-cost-increases-will-hit-women-hardest-141614
- Guterres, António. 2020. "United Nations Secretary-General's remarks to Annual General Assembly Commemoration of Nelson Mandela International Day and United Nations Nelson Rolihlahla Mandela Prize Laureate Recognition, 20

- July." United Nations Secretary-General.

  <a href="https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2020-07-20/secretary-generals-remarks-annual-general-assembly-commemoration-of-nelson-mandela-international-day-and-united-nations-nelson-rolihlahla-mandela-prize-laureate">https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2020-07-20/secretary-generals-remarks-annual-general-assembly-commemoration-of-nelson-mandela-international-day-and-united-nations-nelson-rolihlahla-mandela-prize-laureate</a>
- Hall, Amy. 2021. "What did Australia's women's safety summit achieve and what needs to happen now?" SBS News.7 September. <a href="https://www.sbs.com.au/news/what-did-australia-s-women-s-safety-summit-achieve-and-what-needs-to-happen-now/0d6deaab-9870-46a7-a9a2-312b2e8b2e66">https://www.sbs.com.au/news/what-did-australia-s-women-s-safety-summit-achieve-and-what-needs-to-happen-now/0d6deaab-9870-46a7-a9a2-312b2e8b2e66</a>
- Hamann, Kate. 2021. What were the Respect@Work women's safety recommendations, and how is the government finally acting on them? The Drum. 7 September.

  <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-09-07/kate-jenkins-respect-at-work-report/100438496">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-09-07/kate-jenkins-respect-at-work-report/100438496</a>
- Hannan, Ewin and Patricia Karvalas. 2014. "Coalition resists equal pay claim." *The Australian*, February 25. <a href="https://www.theaustralian.com.au/coalition-resists-equal-pay-claim/news-story/f571a837c47264044cbb980da25354f5">https://www.theaustralian.com.au/coalition-resists-equal-pay-claim/news-story/f571a837c47264044cbb980da25354f5</a>
- Harris Rimmer, Susan Gall and Marian Sawer 2016. "Neoliberalism and Gender Equality Policy in Australia." *Australian Journal of Political Science*. 51(4): 742–758.
- Hodgson, Helen. 2020. "Superannuation and Covid-19: What does early access mean for women?" Women's Policy Action Tank and the National Foundation for Australian Women [NFAW]. April 4.

  <a href="http://www.powertopersuade.org.au/blog/superannuation-and-covid-19-what-does-early-access-mean-for-women/17/4/2020">http://www.powertopersuade.org.au/blog/superannuation-and-covid-19-what-does-early-access-mean-for-women/17/4/2020</a>
- Howard, John. 2003. "Address at the Australian Defence Force Academy's Safeguarding Australia Frontline Issues conference dinner, Canberra, July 31." <a href="https://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-20826">https://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-20826</a>
- Hume, Jane. 2020. "Address to the Women in Super, Women's Super Summit, August 26." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of Treasury.

  <a href="https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/jane-hume-2019/speeches/address-women-super-womens-super-summit">https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/jane-hume-2019/speeches/address-women-super-womens-super-summit</a>
- Jericho, Greg. 2020. "Australia's economy is faring better than most but that's not saying much." *The Guardian*, January 12.

- https://www.theguardian.com/business/grogonomics/2021/jan/12/australiaseconomy-is-faring-better-than-most-but-thats-not-saying-much
- Johnson, Carol. 2000. *Governing Change: From Keating to Howard*. St Lucia: University of Queensland Press.
- Johnson, Carol. 2019a. "Gender Research and Discursive Policy Framing." In *Gender Innovation in Political Science: New Norms, New Knowledge*, edited by Marian Sawer and Kerry Baker, 195-217. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Johnson, Carol. 2019b. Social Democracy and the Crisis of Equality: Australian Social Democracy in a Changing World. Singapore: Springer.
- Karp, Paul. 2020. "Coalition proposes retrospectively stripping misclassified casuals of up to \$39bn in claims." *The Guardian*, December 7.
  <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2020/dec/07/coalition-proposes-retrospectively-stripping-misclassified-casuals-up-to-39bn-claims-industrial-relations-changes?CMP=share\_btn\_tw</p>
- Lombardo, Emanuela, Petra Meier and Mieke Verloo. 2009. "Stretching and Bending Gender Equality: A Discursive Politics Approach." In *The Discursive Politics of Gender Equality: Stretching, Bending and Policy Making*, edited by Emanuela Lombardo, Petra Meier and Mieke Verloo, 1-18. London: Routledge.
- McCutchan, Ellen. 2018. "Fact check: Has the gender pay gap shrunk under the Coalition Government's Policies?" *ABC News*, November 27. <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-10-02/fact-check-gender-pay-gap/10302358?nw=0">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-10-02/fact-check-gender-pay-gap/10302358?nw=0</a>
- Martin, Sarah. 2021. "Women Abandon Coalition, With Fewer Than One in Three Backing It, Essential Poll Shows" *The Guardian*, 29 April.

  <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/apr/29/women-abandon-coalition-with-fewer-than-one-in-three-backing-it-essential-poll-shows?">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/apr/29/women-abandon-coalition-with-fewer-than-one-in-three-backing-it-essential-poll-shows?</a>.
- Morrison, Scott. 2019. "Press conference with Senator Sarah Henderson, 12 September." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet. https://www.pm.gov.au/media/press-conference-canberra-act-4
- Morrison, Scott. 2020a. "Interview with Sabra Lane, *ABC AM*, 27 May." Media Centre. Canberra: Prime Minister of Australia. <a href="https://www.pm.gov.au/media/interview-sabra-lane-abc-am-270520">https://www.pm.gov.au/media/interview-sabra-lane-abc-am-270520</a>

- Morrison, Scott. 2020b. "Ministerial Statement. Parliament House, Canberra, 8 April."

  Media Centre. Canberra: Prime Minister of Australia.

  <a href="https://www.pm.gov.au/media/ministerial-statement-australian-parliament-house-act-080420">https://www.pm.gov.au/media/ministerial-statement-australian-parliament-house-act-080420</a>
- Morrison, Scott. 2020c. "Press conference, Parliament House, Canberra. 8 October."

  Media Centre. Canberra: Prime Minister of Australia.

  <a href="https://www.pm.gov.au/media/press-conference-australian-parliament-house-act-26">https://www.pm.gov.au/media/press-conference-australian-parliament-house-act-26</a>
- Morrison, Scott. 2020d. "Speech at CEDA's State of the Nation Conference, 15 June." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet.

  <a href="https://www.pm.gov.au/media/address-per centE2">https://www.pm.gov.au/media/address-per centE2</a> per cent80 per cent99s-state-nation-conference
- Morrison, Scott, Marise Payne and Greg Hunt. 2020. \$1.1 billion to support more mental health, Medicare and domestic violence services. Media release, March 29, https://ministers.dss.gov.au/media-releases/5686
- Morrison, Scott. 2021a. Press Conference, Parliament House, Canberra, 29 March.

  Media Centre. Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet.

  <a href="https://www.pm.gov.au/media/press-conference-australian-parliament-house-act-38">https://www.pm.gov.au/media/press-conference-australian-parliament-house-act-38</a>
- Morrison, Scott. 2021b. 'Speech to the Australian Christian Churches National Conference, Gold Coast 2021'. *Crikey*, 28 April.

  <a href="https://www.crikey.com.au/2021/04/28/scott-morrison-speech-acc-conference-gold-coast-in-full/">https://www.crikey.com.au/2021/04/28/scott-morrison-speech-acc-conference-gold-coast-in-full/</a>
- Murphy, Katharine. 2018 "Liberal Party feminist Kelly O'Dwyer: sexual harassment is an economic issue." *The Guardian*, June 23, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2018/jun/23/liberal-party-feminist-kelly-odwyer-sexual-harassment-is-an-economic-issue">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2018/jun/23/liberal-party-feminist-kelly-odwyer-sexual-harassment-is-an-economic-issue</a>
- National Federation of Australian Women (NFAW). 2021. "Budget 2021-22 Net Impact on Women." <a href="https://nfaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Overview-2021.pdf">https://nfaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Overview-2021.pdf</a>
- Nahum, Dan and Stanford, 2020. 2020 Year-End Labour Market Review: Insecure

  Work and the Covid-19 Pandemic, Briefing Paper, The Australia Institute and

  Centre for Future Work, December. https://australiainstitute.org.au/wpcontent/uploads/2020/12/Labour-Force-2020-Briefing-Note.pdf

- National Foundation for Australian Women (NFAW). 2020. *Budget 2020 Impact on Women*. <a href="https://nfaw.org/gender-lens-on-the-budget/gender-lens-on-the-budget-2020-2021/">https://nfaw.org/gender-lens-on-the-budget/gender-lens-on-the-budget-2020-2021/</a>
- National Skills Commission. 2020. "A snapshot in time: The Australian labour market and COVID-19." July 1.

  <a href="https://www.nationalskillscommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-06/NSC\_a\_snapshot\_in\_time\_report.pdf">https://www.nationalskillscommission.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-06/NSC\_a\_snapshot\_in\_time\_report.pdf</a>
- O'Dwyer, Kelly. 2018a. "Address to CEDA, Melbourne, 29 October." <a href="https://www.kellyodwyer.com.au/address-to-ceda-melbourne/">https://www.kellyodwyer.com.au/address-to-ceda-melbourne/</a>
- O'Dwyer, Kelly. 2018b. "Foreword for *Greater Choice for Australian Women:*Women's Economic Security Statement 2018, 20 November." Media Centre.

  Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet.

  <a href="https://www.pmc.gov.au/resource-centre/office-women/womens-economic-security-statement-2018">https://www.pmc.gov.au/resource-centre/office-women/womens-economic-security-statement-2018</a>
- O'Dwyer, Kelly. 2018c. "Interview with Sandy Aloisi on ABC News Radio, 13 November." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet. <a href="https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/odwyer/2018/abc-newsradio-sandy-aloisi">https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/odwyer/2018/abc-newsradio-sandy-aloisi</a>; accessed 14 December 2018.
- O'Dwyer, Kelly. 2018d. "Interview 7:30, ABC. 3 September." https://www.abc.net.au/7.30/kelly-o'dwyer-believes-liberal-mps-were-bullied/10197194O'Dwyer,
- O'Dwyer, Kelly. 2018e. *New technology to shine a light on gender pay gap*. Media release, 12 November. <a href="https://www.kellyodwyer.com.au/new-technology-to-shine-a-light-on-gender-pay-gap/">https://www.kellyodwyer.com.au/new-technology-to-shine-a-light-on-gender-pay-gap/</a>
- O'Dwyer, Kelly. 2018f. "Q&A, National Press Club, Canberra, 20 November." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet.

  <a href="https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/media/pressrel/6345561/upload\_b">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/media/pressrel/6345561/upload\_b</a>

  <a href="mailto:inary/6345561.pdf">inary/6345561.pdf</a>; fileType=application%2Fpdf#search=%22media/pressrel/634

  <a href="mailto:5561%22">5561%22</a>
- O'Dwyer, Kelly and Josh Frydenberg. 2018a. "Doorstop interview, Riverside Girls High School, Sydney, 13 November." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet.

- https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/odwyer/2018/doorstop-riverside-girls-high-school-sydney
- O'Dwyer, Kelly and Josh Frydenberg. 2018b. *New program to boost our future female entrepreneurs*. Joint media release, 13 November,

  <a href="https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/odwyer/2018/new-program-boost-our-future-female-entrepreneurs">https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/odwyer/2018/new-program-boost-our-future-female-entrepreneurs</a>
- O'Neil, Clare. 2020. "Australian men and the future of work. Speech for the McKell Institute Digital Event Series, Melbourne, 2 November."

  https://clareoneil.com/media/speeches/australian-men-and-the-future-of-work/
- Payne, Marise. 2020a. "Women's employment and the gender pay gap. Statement. 14 August." Media Centre. Canberra: Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet. <a href="https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/payne/2020/womens-employment-and-gender-pay-gap">https://ministers.pmc.gov.au/payne/2020/womens-employment-and-gender-pay-gap</a>
- Payne, Marise, Anne Ruston and Jane Hume. 2021. "Women's Budget Statement 2021-22." Commonwealth of Australia. Canberra. <a href="https://budget.gov.au/2021-22/content/womens-statement/download/womens-budget\_statement\_2021-22.pdf">https://budget.gov.au/2021-22/content/womens-statement/download/womens\_budget\_statement\_2021-22.pdf</a>
- Pennington, Alison. 2021. Centre for Future Work, "Briefing Paper: Women's Casual Job Surge Widens Gender Pay Gap." The Australian Institute, March. Accessed https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/theausinstitute/pages/3430/attachments/original/1614921322/Women%E2%80%99s\_Casual\_Job\_Surge\_Widens\_Gender\_Pay\_Gap\_-\_CFW.pdf?1614921322.
- Per Capita. 2020. Twitter. October 6.

https://twitter.com/percapita/status/1313403526001782784

- Quiggin, John. 2020. "Hard-hat utopians." *Inside Story*, July 12. https://insidestory.org.au/hard-hat-utopians/
- Richardson, David and Richard Denniss. 2020. "Gender experiences during the COVID-19 lockdown: Women lose from COVID-19, men to gain from stimulus." *The Australia Institute*. June.

https://australiainstitute.org.au/report/gender-experiences-during-the-covid-19-lockdown/

- Ruston, Anne and Marise Payne. 2021. "National Summit sets priorities to end gendered violence in Australia." Department of Social Services. Media Release. 8 September. https://ministers.dss.gov.au/media-releases/7561
- Ryan, Charlotte and William A. Gamson. 2006. "The Art of Reframing Political Debates." *Contexts* 5(1): 13–18.
- Sawer, Marian. 1990. Sisters in Suits: Women and Public Policy in Australia. Sydney: Allen and Unwin.
- Sawer, Marian. 2007. "Australia: The Fall of the Femocrat". In *Changing State Feminism*, edited by Joyce Outshoorn and Johanna Kantola, 20-40. London: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1057/9780230591424\_2
- SBS News. 2019. "Scott Morrison a 'conservative' on abortion." *SBS News*. August 28. https://www.sbs.com.au/news/scott-morrison-a-conservative-on-abortion
- Sharp, Rhonda and Ray Broomhill. 1988. *Short Changed: Women and Economic Policies*. Sydney; Allen and Unwin.
- Sharp, Rhonda, Monica Costa and Siobhan Austen. 2020. "Each budget used to have a gender impact statement. We need it back, especially now." *The Conversation*. September 30. <a href="https://theconversation.com/each-budget-used-to-have-a-gender-impact-statement-we-need-it-back-especially-now-144849">https://theconversation.com/each-budget-used-to-have-a-gender-impact-statement-we-need-it-back-especially-now-144849</a>
- Tuohy, Wendy. 2020. "This is laying the groundwork for some pretty serious poverty for women." *Sydney Morning Herald*. May 24.

  <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/gender/this-is-laying-the-groundwork-for-some-pretty-serious-poverty-for-women-20200522-p54vp0.html">https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/gender/this-is-laying-the-groundwork-for-some-pretty-serious-poverty-for-women-20200522-p54vp0.html</a>
- WGEA. 2020a. "Gendered impact of COVID-19", 11 May.

  <a href="https://www.wgea.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/Gendered percent20impacts">https://www.wgea.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/Gendered percent20impacts</a> per cent20of per cent20COVID19\_0.pdf
- WGEA (Workplace Gender Equality Agency). 2020b. New WGEA data shows

  employer action on gender equality has stalled. Media release, 26 November.

  <a href="https://www.wgea.gov.au/newsroom/media-releases/new-wgea-data-shows-employer-action-on-gender-equality-has-stalled">https://www.wgea.gov.au/newsroom/media-releases/new-wgea-data-shows-employer-action-on-gender-equality-has-stalled</a>
- WGEA (Workplace Gender Equality Agency). 2021. Equal Pay Day 2021 is 31 August 2021. Media Release, 19 August. https://www.wgea.gov.au/newsroom/equal-pay-day-media-release

- Wood, Danielle, Kate Griffiths and Tom Crowley. 2020. "High-viz, narrow vision: the budget overlooks the hardest hit in favour of the hardest hats." *The Conversation*. October 7. <a href="https://theconversation.com/high-viz-narrow-vision-the-budget-overlooks-the-hardest-hit-in-favour-of-the-hardest-hats-147601">https://theconversation.com/high-viz-narrow-vision-the-budget-overlooks-the-hardest-hit-in-favour-of-the-hardest-hats-147601</a>
- Wood, Danielle, Kate Griffiths and Tom Crowley. 2021. "Women's Work: The Impact of the COVID Crisis on Australian Women." Grattan Institute, March.

  <a href="https://grattan.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Womens-work-Grattan-Institute-report.pdf">https://grattan.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Womens-work-Grattan-Institute-report.pdf</a>
- Wong, Penny. 2021. "Joan Kirner Oration", Moonee Ponds Racing Club, Melbourne, 18 May. Media hub. <a href="https://www.pennywong.com.au/media-hub/speeches/the-joan-kirner-oration-moonee-valley-racing-club-melbourne-victoria-18-05-2021/">https://www.pennywong.com.au/media-hub/speeches/the-joan-kirner-oration-moonee-valley-racing-club-melbourne-victoria-18-05-2021/</a>
- Ziwica, Kristine. 2020. "Women are not financially illiterate. They need more than condescending advice." *The Guardian*, September 16.

  <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/sep/16/women-are-not-financially-illiterate-they-need-more-than-condescending-advice">https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/sep/16/women-are-not-financially-illiterate-they-need-more-than-condescending-advice</a>